WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 5 August 2019

Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 5 August 2019 at 7.00pm
PRESENT: Councillor J Lloyd (Mayor), 

Councillors M Lithgow, C Booth, M McGuffie, D Bradley, S Pringle-Kosikowsky, N Smith, V Stock-Williams, J Thorne, 
Kathryn Hemensley (Town Clerk)

Michaela Greener (Deputy Clerk)
There were 8 members of the public present and 2 members of the press.
67. Welcome and Introductions

Cllr Janet Lloyd opened the meeting with a welcome to guests followed by an introduction to MG the new Deputy Clerk, and to Councillors and staff present.
Apologies

Apologies for non-attendance were given and accepted from Cllrs M Barr, J Hunt, A Govier and N Powell-Brace.
68. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillors Booth, Lithgow, Lloyd and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Somerset West and Taunton Council.
Councillor Thorne declared a personal interest as a member of Somerset County Council.
69. MINUTES

The minutes of the Planning and Council meetings on 1 July, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as a correct record. 
70. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

A schedule of the Mayor’s engagements over the previous month was circulated, with the Mayor highlighting several engagements. Of particular note was the recent Civic awards presentation which had been well attended by pupils, family and staff from Rockwell Green and Beech Grove schools.
71. POLICE REPORT 
(a) Crime report. Police Partnership Officer Sharon Baker presented the police report for July, noting that staff from other areas are still supporting the local team in addressing anti-social behaviour. Extra patrols would continue to deal with ASB displaced from the park area. In the light of 2 recent incidents of theft a timely reminder was given to make sure valuables were not left in view in vehicles.

(b) Safer Business Partnership. PCSO Steve Hill explained this new initiative which had been set up in other local areas. For an annual subscription, businesses such as retailers and pubs could purchase fully legal software (DISC) linked to other users which allowed real-time sharing of intelligence regarding theft, shoplifting or banned individuals. Sgt Williams and PCSO Hill were setting this up for Wellington and a Co-ordinator would be appointed prior to ‘going live’.
(c) Town Centre CCTV A run-through of the Town-centre CCTV facilities was given. There are 6 cameras around the town owned by the District council. 24-hour Monitoring is carried out at a Centre in Bridgwater with footage being retained for 28 days. There is no audio recording. Police have a direct radio link to the monitoring centre to assist with crime detection. It was reported that it would be difficult to quantify if CCTV footage has ever been used in a successful prosecution.
RESOLVED for Councillors to visit the monitoring centre to see it in operation should this be possible.
(d) Drugs Bus grant application

A grant application had been received from the Police requesting £1000 of funding towards £920 stated costs for the Drugs Bus to visit Wellington at a future date. The drugs bus had previously visited town events and Courtfields School, and last year the Council awarded a grant of £700.  Councillors who had participated in the ‘drugs bus experience’ spoke highly of its impact and awareness-raising of drug issues.

RESOLVED to agree an award of £920.
72. CLERK’S REPORT
The report had been circulated to Councillors and the meeting was updated as follows:-
· One of the litter bins for the Wellington Road had not arrived with the delivery so would now be re-ordered (possible further 3-month wait)

· The Community Warden was on annual leave for 2 weeks from 5 August 2019

· The National Trust (Wellington Monument appeal) would be on the television on Tuesday evening

· Very pleased to report a successful upgrade to the Council’s IT provision
73. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a)  The Vice Chairman of Friends of Wellington Park told the meeting that although June had been a terrible month for the park on account of the poor weather, July had seen record number of visitors. All Councillors were welcomed to visit the park. There were some communication issues with the District Council concerning their services in the park
(b) DM from West Buckland Parish Council spoke to express his acute disappointment that a recent meeting between the Town Council and the HOS organisation had not included Councillors from West Buckland in whose parish the proposed development would be situated. This feedback would be passed on by the Clerk.
(c) IW from Wellington in Bloom had been in touch with the Diocese of Rochester concerning the anti-pigeon spiking to the side of the TUI building at Cornhill. This would be chased in the hope of a positive response. There had been recent interest from a private individual to purchase some of the listed buildings in Cornhill.

(d) PL advised the meeting of his disappointment that clearance work had been started on the Cornhill housing development site during bird nesting season – which he believed to be illegal. His query to the District Council had gone unanswered. The Town Clerk would follow this up with the District Council.
74. GRANT APPLICATIONS
(a) Wellington Counselling CIC

A grant application, originally from June 2019 was re-presented.  Wellington Counselling CIC had requested £6,000 of funding towards the £36,000 anticipated cost of providing free or low-cost counselling to local residents for the year ahead. Councillor Lithgow, as a Director on the CIC’s Board declared an interest (prejudicial) in the application and left the meeting during discussion.  Councillor Thorne declared a personal interest.
The application was considered in tandem with another deferred grant application to provide counselling services, first presented at May’s council meeting, as below;

(b) Family Counselling Trust (FCT)

The FCT has applied to the council for funding to offer counselling to young people in Wellington experiencing mental ill-health. The group are asking the council to grant the full cost of £2997.07 needed to provide a series of 6 sessions for 8 youngsters, and associated information and guidance to their - and other - families. 
RESOLVED to agree an award of £6000 to Wellington Counselling CIC and £2997.07 to the Family Counselling Trust with the proviso that both organisations:-

(a) work together if appropriate

(b) give feedback at the end of the financial year as to how the Council’s grant had directly benefitted Wellington residents.
75. SECTION 137 EXPENDITURE
(a) It was noted that the Town Council’s funding for the St John’s School crossing patrol would no longer be required from the start of the new school term as alternative access arrangements would be in place. The remaining crossing patrol would be funded by the County Council.
(b) RESOLVED that the costs of the pop-up shop and 2020 film festival (minute 59) would be S137 expenditure.
76. POST OFFICE CLOSURE
Councillor Pringle-Kosikowsky declared a personal interest prior to discussion of this item.
The imminent closure of the Post Office on 10th August was a cause for immense concern. Councillors expressed utter disbelief that a town the size of Wellington could be left without a Post Office. Nearby alternatives did not provide the same range of services. It was understood that alternative proposals were being looked at but new arrangements would take time, leaving the town without a service in the interim. High franchising fees were felt to be a serious disincentive to retailers. 
RESOLVED that:-

· A letter be sent to the Post Office requesting that they reduce their franchising fee for the town’s Post Office
· A letter be sent to Rebecca Pow MP asking her to propose to government Ministers that the Post Office, being government-owned should have a higher duty to put alternative services in place when a Post Office is being closed

·  It be formally noted that Councillors were very appreciative of the excellent service Post Office staff have provided the town and acknowledged this must be a challenging time for the individuals concerned.

77. DEVON AND SOMERSET FIRE SERVICE SAFER TOGETHER CONSULTATION
The current public consultation proposal to stand down the second fire engine during the daytime was of great concern to Councillors. It was felt lives would be put at risk as a direct result of the service reduction. Councillors reviewed a letter from the local fire station setting set out a range of concerns relating to the proposed change.
RESOLVED that:-

· Councillors and the Clerk would respond individually to the consultation
· A strong letter of objection would be sent to the Chair of the Fire Service 
78. PROPOSALS TO COMMISSION PEDESTRIAN CROSSINGS IN WATERLOO ROAD AND NEAR ST JOHN’S SCHOOL
It was proposed to commission a feasibility study direct from Skanska (who contract to the County Council) for the provision of pedestrian crossings at both locations. Funding could come from the Community Services budget with costs likely to be around £5,000 for a feasibility study and £20,000 - 30,000 for installation. Although the St John’s School location had previously been rejected by the County Council it was noted that traffic had increased and the decision could be revisited. 

RESOLVED that Councillor Thorne would approach the County Council for their opinion prior to putting the issue to the vote, with the Clerk to be copied in to any response.

79. INVITATION TO THE DUKE OF WELLINGTON

The meeting was advised that the Council had invited the Duke to visit the town with Rebecca Pow MP on or around the 200th anniversary of the only visit by the original Duke. This would be near the end of September. Suggestions for the event were invited.
80. WELLINGTON RUGBY CLUB ACCESS ROUTES
Recent changes at the club were discussed, which had led to a publically-used path being closed off. This had been advised by the town’s Footpath Liaison Officer, and reported by members of the public.  It was agreed to defer the matter to the Environment and Open spaces Committee meeting on 16 September, and to invite a representative of the rugby club to join the meeting.
81. OLD CHRISTMAS LIGHTS

An offer of £500 to purchase the old lights which are now no longer used had been received from Minehead Town Council.

RESOLVED to accept the offer.

82. REPORTS OF COMMITTEES, SUB GROUPS AND OUTSIDE BODIES
(a) Town Centre Working Group
Following the Committee meeting on 29 July Cllr Lithgow gave a verbal update on the Promotional space new signage, the Pop-up shop and the Film Festival.  Minutes had previously been circulated. The Committee’s draft Terms of Reference were presented for approval and adoption. 
Discussion took place around the date for the 2020 Christmas light switch-on event. Town retailers had requested that this be the 23 November but this was considered a week too early by some Councillors. A vote was taken where the proposal was REJECTED by a majority vote. By implication the date would instead be 30 November.
RESOLVED to adopt the Terms of Reference as presented.

(b) Staffing and Resources Committee
The Committee had met on 29 July and Cllr Lloyd gave a verbal update. Minutes had previously been circulated. The Committee’s draft Terms of Reference were presented for approval and adoption.
RESOLVED to adopt the Terms of Reference subject to the following amendment:- 
‘Purpose’
To review, report on, and make recommendations to the Council on issues concerning employment, staffing, training, communications, office facilities and other Council resources (ADD) outside the remit of other Committees. 

(c) Allotments Committee

This Committee had met on 22 July and minutes had previously been circulated. Cllr Lloyd gave a verbal update including that plot 93 (Wellington 1) would most likely be handed back in the near future as the client group no longer existed.
83.  REPORT OF THE INTERNAL AUDITOR
Following from the Finance Committee meeting earlier:-
RESOLVED to implement items 2, 3, 4, 8, 10, 11, 12 and 13 from the auditor’s report.
84. COUNCIL PAYMENTS AND RECEIPTS.
RESOLVED that the Income and Expenditure statements to 30 June 2019 be noted and agreed as true and accurate.
85. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following accounts be paid:-
(a) Net Staff salaries – £3287.06 – July salaries

(b) HMRC – £1041.62 – July deductions

(c) Somerset County Council - £93.60 – pension deficit fund

(d) Somerset County Council – £472.62 – Superannuation for Clerk

(e) MTMIT - £190.00 IT hardware and support

(f)  Susan Keates - £29.00 – reimbursement of cakes bought for Civic Awards

(g) Councillor Lloyd - £36.90 – travel expenses

(h) Councillor Lloyd - £97.00 –alteration to mayoral robe and purchase of tricorn hat

(i)  Chess – £103.72 – Office Broadband and telephone June

(j)  Fox Electrical - £30.00 – inspection of Longforth public toilets 

(k) MTMIT - £860.00 – PC build and upgrade to laptop

(l)  URC - £160.00 – hire of URC hall

(m)Jobseekers - £735.94 – Deputy Clerk salary

(n) EDF - £102.30 – Rackfield lighting April to July

(o) AIS Cleaning - £120.96 – Office cleaning 1 – 26 July

(p) Councillor Lloyd £32.99 – reimbursement for purchasing office fan

(q) Hinewood Window Cleaning – £20.00 - 2 x £10.00 (Jan/Feb) - 

(r) MTMIT - £179.99 – Installing Office 365 Software

(s) Edge Publications - £828.00 – (£552 + £276) April and August editions

(t) Reminiscence Learning - £3000 – Service Level Agreement payment

RESOLVED to note and accept one payment made by the Clerk on 27 July in line with Wellington Town Council Financial Regulation S4. Para 4.1, as follows:-

£231.20 – Water2business – water services bill Longforth Road car park and toilets 

The meeting ended at 9.15 pm
.........................................

Councillor Janet Lloyd
Mayor
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